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TOWN OF FUQUAY-VARINA
 BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT REGULAR MEETING
January 08, 2018

CALL TO ORDER
Chair Michael Dorman called the regular meeting of the Fuquay-Varina Board of Adjustment to order on January 08, 2018 at 7:00 p.m.

Board Members Present:	Michael Dorman (Chair)
				Jeff Jaeger
				Dan Miller
				William Hartman
				Scott Jarman
Larry Terhune 
Rachel Weber
				
Board Member(s) Absent:	None

Others Present:		Planning Director Samantha Smith 
Adam Culpepper
				Jonathan Cooper
Kori English
				Akul Nishawala 
Natalie McKinney
Allyssa Stafford 
Engineering Director Tracy Stephenson 
Assistant Town Manager Mark Matthews 
				Town Attorney James Adcock

******************************

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
Chair Michael Dorman 

******************************

APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES
The September 11, 2017, minutes of the regularly scheduled Planning Board meeting were presented for approval. 

Jeff Jaeger requested that the words “setback” and “the” on page two (2) be stricken. He also requested to the FOF three (3) be updated to reflect his motion and the second by Rudy Collins. 

Motion - Approve the minutes from the September 11, 2017 meeting of the Planning Board with the recommended amendments.

MOTION:		William Hartman
SECOND:		Scott Jarman
MOTION RESULT:	Passed Unanimously (6-0)

******************************

Motion – Amend the agenda to move item 10B (recognition of Rudy Collins) to the beginning of meeting. 

MOTION:		William Hartman
SECOND:		Scott Jarman
MOTION RESULT:	Passed Unanimously (6-0)

******************************

Attorney James Adcock reminded the board and audience that the Board of Adjustment meeting is a quasi-judicial hearing and anyone that cannot render an unbiased decision or has any personal or financial would need to recuse themselves. 

PUBLIC HEARINGS

Agenda Item No. 7.A:	Variance Petition – McBalling Properties, LLC – 208 Spring Ave. – PIN – 0656961818, 0656961917 & 0656960902 – BOA-VAR-2017-04.

Purpose – The purpose of this agenda item is to consider a variance petition, BOA-VAR-2017-04, at 208 Spring Ave (Wake County PINs 0656961818, 0656961917, 0656960902) by petitioner McBalling Properties.

Staff Comments – 
Senior Planner Jonathan Cooper presented information for the above-mentioned subject property. The agenda abstract and supporting documentation is hereby submitted into the official record.  
 
Variance Request - The petitioner, McBalling Properties, LLC requests a variance to be allowed to record the final subdivision plat prior to installing the final lift of asphalt. 

The Town's Land Development Ordinance, Article J Subdivision Regulations, Section §9-1468 Recording of Final Plat, a. Approval of Subdivision Plat by Town, (3) Infrastructure Improvements Installation requires that all infrastructure improvements be made prior to recordation of a final plat. Such infrastructure improvements typically include but are not limited to streets, curb and gutter, sidewalks/greenways, water and sewer, storm drainage and stormwater management, and street lighting. Additional standards worth noting herein include landscaping, USPS required mailbox kiosk, as well as Town required improvements related to the mail kiosk. 

The Town's Standard Specifications and Construction Details, Section 060 Streets, 060.08 Construction and Inspection, provides the following requirement related to the variance request: The final course of surface asphalt shall be placed prior to final plat recordation. A separate 1-year warranty for the asphalt shall be required. Upon installation of asphalt, no open cuts of the pavement shall be allowed except under unusual circumstances.

Recommendation – Deny VAR-2017-04 based on failure to meet the required findings of fact or approve with conditions VAR-2017-04, under the terms and conditions identified in the petitioner's application, testimony and site exhibit, based on the required findings of fact.

The petitioner was advised that the burden of proof and evidence upon submitting such an application is the responsibility of the petitioner. Such proof and evidence presented must demonstrate that the required findings of fact have been met.

Public Hearing – The public hearing was opened for speakers in favor of the petition.

David Ball; Management Member of McBalling Properties, LLC provided responses to the finding of facts.
1. Unnecessary hardship would result from the strict application of the Ordinance because the site is so compact that the staging and construction of fifteen (15) units would need to be on the private street and damage to the asphalt is guaranteed to occur. He added that the asphalt will most likely be cut by utility contractors resulting in the final product being a damaged public street.
2. The hardship results from conditions that are peculiar to this property, such as location, size or topography because this property is a horseshoe-shaped private street surrounded by three (3) buildings containing fifteen (15) total units. With only private property and public streets beyond the buildings that are not available for construction staging.
3. The hardship did not result from actions taken by the applicant or the property owner because the rules were changed by the Town after the recessions to alleviate potential liability for the Town of Fuquay-Varina for the last layer of asphalt on private streets. Mr. Ball added that to the best of their knowledge this has never occurred. 
4. The requested variance is not consistent with the spirit, purpose, and intent of the Ordinance, such that public safety is secured, and substantial justice is achieved because the ordinance does not provide the citizens of Fuquay-Varina with the best product at completion. 

Questions – 
Board Member Larry Terhune asked the petitioner if he any idea of how this is different, than any other projects like this and whether he see this as a unique situation for his project. Mr. Ball stated that in 1999 when he prepared the Academy East Business Park the Town required two (2) the final lift of asphalt prior to being turned over to the Town. He said he could see this being an issue on a public street but not a private street. 

Board Member Larry Terhune said this sounds like an issue with the order of the ordinance being changed. Mr. Ball replied that that is true but mostly the site is so unique and compacted that all contractors will be on the asphalt six (6) months, maybe more, at least until the project is complete. 

Public Hearing – The public hearing was opened for speakers in opposition to the petition.

Tracy Stephenson, Engineering Director for the Town of Fuquay-Varina stated that he is an engineer by degree and practice. Mr. Stephenson explained the Town’s approach to paving and the oversite of paving. He explained how compliance is enforced using the LDO and Spec Book which was adopted by the town as policy. He stated that this is the way the Town has operated since 2010; and codified with the LDO in 2016. He explained why the policy was established and explained the six (6) to ten (10) months that it took for the Town to collect between two (2) and three (3) million dollars in asphalt owed during the recession. Engineering Director Stephenson closed by explaining the strength of the asphalt, the importance of the final lift of asphalt and the reasons for the policy being put into place.

Questions – 
Board Member Larry Terhune asked for clarification of leaving off the final lift of asphalt and whether the petitioner said he wasn’t leaving off the final lift however he would be delaying it. Engineering Director Stephenson replied that the most damage can occur during construction and when the heaviest trucks would be delivering. 

Board Member Larry Terhune asked what Town’s recommendation would be. Engineering Director Stephenson explained that he could not make a recommendation but, there are things that could happen with the final lift as well as without. He stated that potential damage without the final lift would require repairs just like it would be required with the final lift. From a service to the public standpoint the policy is better for the citizens and ensures the final lift get completed. From a technical standpoint, the storm drainage during construction performs better and the condition of the asphalt during and after construction is better on the balance. 

Chair Michael Dorman asked if the new rules were in place when the petitioner’s plan was approved to build the townhouse and structural integrity of the road. He also asked if leaving the asphalt without the final lift would cause more problems or damage to the final product. Engineering Director Stephenson replied that it could potentially cause failure to the second lift.

Jeff Jaeger asked what items would be included as part of the “not limited” portion of Section 9 -14-68 article J. Engineering Director Stephenson replied that it includes all Town-served utilities. We do not typically hold subdivisions for cable and fiber optic, and they make repairs as needed. 

Board Member Larry Terhune asked if these were all built separately and given the certificate of occupancy for each home, and whether the certificate of occupancy be held until the final lift is done. 

Planning Director Smith stated her credentials and address for the record. She stated there are historically expectations of all citizens of the Town whether they are living on a public Town-maintained street, DOT street, orphan street, or private streets, and shared that 30 miles of linear length of the ROW has been installed since the change in practice. In her experience there would be pressure on the Town from homeowners to complete an incomplete street, even if it was not the Town’s legal responsibility. In addition to the number, by length, since the codification of the new LDO and spec book. 

Planning Director Smith answered the question presented during the testimony of Engineering Director Stephenson; regulations were in place prior to the submittal of the project. A certificate of occupancy is per unit and the Town cannot regulate ownership. She closed the last question with a confirmation that a one (1) year warranty is required.

Chair Michael Dorman asked if the requirement for the final lift was explained to Mr. Ball prior to the recording of the final plat. Planning Director Smith replied that she cannot promise that this was communicated however the LDO is close to 900 pages long and we do not go through this with developers however the information being shared in summary format is not uncommon. 

Mr. Ball stated that this project is being built on private streets that will remain private streets. He says they will always be responsible for them, the one (1) year warranty is for public streets and does not apply to this project. 

Board Member Jeff Jaeger asked at what point is the developer no longer responsible.
Mr. Ball said that the HOA takes over once most of the homes have been sold, the responsibility would become the liability of the property owners and HOA.

Discussion of Findings of Fact

Findings of Fact #1  
Jeff Jaeger made a motion that an unnecessary hardship would not result from the strict application of the Ordinance because certain precautions could be taken regarding construction and construction staging to preserve the condition of the final asphalt.
Upon second by Larry Terhune, the board voted unanimously in favor of the motion. 

Findings of Fact #2 
Scott Jarman made the motion that the hardship of which the applicant complains does not result from unique circumstances related to the applicant’s land such as location, size or topography. 
Upon second by William Hartman, the board voted unanimously in favor of the motion. 
 
Findings of Fact #3
[bookmark: _Hlk504723134]Larry Terhune made the motion that the hardship did result from the applicant’s own actions because precautions could be taken to protect the new asphalt on the streets. 
Upon second by William Hartman, the board voted unanimously in favor of the motion. 

Findings of Fact #4
[bookmark: _Hlk504723185]William Hartman made a motion that the variance will not be consistent with the spirit, purpose, and intent of the ordinance, such that public safety is secured, and substantial justice is achieved because the ordinance is clear and complete in its direction on how to proceed, finding of Fact Number 4 was unanimously denied. 
Upon second by Jeff Jaeger, the board voted unanimously in favor of the motion. 

Chair Dorman asked if the Board has a motion for BOA-VAR-2017-03 

Board Member William Hartman made a motion to deny variance request BOA-VAR-2017-04 208 Spring Street based on the four (4) findings of facts. 

Upon Second by Scott Jarman the board unanimously denied BOA-VAR-2017-04.

******************************



[bookmark: _GoBack]ELECTION OF VICE CHAIR  

1. Motion: William Hartman made a motion to elect Jeff Jaeger to be the vice-Chair for 2018 calendar year.
2. Second by Larry Terhune
3. Unanimously approved 

ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS  

Introduction of Rachel Weber as the new Board of Adjustment Alternate 

Akul Nishawala – Planner II Long Range Planner
Kori English – Planner I Current Planning 
Allyssa Stafford – Planner I Long Range Planning 

Discussion of meeting for training. 

ADJOURN

Motion: 	William Hartman
Second: 	Larry Terhune
Motion Results: Passed unanimously (6-0)



______________________________     ________________________________
Natalie McKinney, Clerk to the Board                     Michael Dorman, Chair
                            


______________________________     ________________________________
                           Date                                                            Date
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